
 

 

 

AT A COUNTY COMMISSION HELD FOR PENDLETON COUNTY, WEST VIRGINIA, AT 

THE COURTHOUSE, ON TUESDAY, OCTOBER 17, 2023 AT 9:05 A.M. 

 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:  CARL HEVENER, PRESIDENT AND ROGER DAHMER  

AND JIMMIE BENNETT  

 

OTHERS PRESENT: ELISE WHITE, COUNTY CLERK; KAREN PITSENBARGER, 

COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR; RICK GILLESPIE, EMERGENCY SERVICES 

COORDINATOR; APRIL MALLOW, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY; CHAD BOWERS, 

SHERIFF; DIANA MITCHELL, 911 DIRECTOR; LAURA BROWN, SENECA ROCKS 

REGIONAL DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY DIRECTOR; JANICE LANTZ, PENDLETON 

SENIOR AND FAMILY SERVICES DIRECTOR; STEPHEN SMOOT, THE PENDLETON 

TIMES; SCOTT SOMERVILLE; SUSAN SLOWINSKI 

 

 

Commissioner Dahmer led those present in prayer.  Commissioner Hevener opened the meeting. 

 

 

Minutes of the October 3, 2023 meeting of the County Commission, on motion of Commissioner 

Bennett, were unanimously approved. 

 

 

Maintenance:    

 

One of the motors for the Courthouse boiler needs replacing.  AQS has estimated that it will be 

$1,480 to replace.  The Pendleton County Library has a unit that needs a fan motor and/or condenser 

replaced and AQS has estimated the cost to replace at $1,002.  On motion of Commissioner Bennett, 

vote unanimous, it was approved to replace both. 

 

It was decided to wait until the Spring to evaluate again whether to pressure wash the Clinton 

Hedrick Community Building (CHCB).  

 

 

Diana Mitchell, 911 Director, stated that all is going well at the 911 Center. 

 

Rick Gillespie, Emergency Services Coordinator, mentioned that there is one applicant for a full-time 

911 dispatcher position.  He will pursue this applicant per the Commission’s directive. 

 

Mr. Gillespie updated the Commission regarding the letter from the State about the salary enhancement 

and crisis response services support funds the County is expected to receive.  He spoke with Joseph 

Ratliff, Director of Office of Emergency Medical Services, for guidance in distributing these funds.  The 

$125,581.40 for salary enhancement must be used to go above and beyond what is already paid by 

Pendleton County Emergency Rescue (PCER).  The $18,181.81 for crisis response services can be used 

for training only for mental health related topics for first responders.  Mr. Ratliff also advised that the 

County retain control and distribution of the funds.  Mike Alt would like to meet with the Commission 

to work on a plan for distribution of the funds. 

 

Mr. Gillespie has drafted a letter to the Governor of West Virginia regarding the dangerous situations on 

Allegheny Mountain and requesting assistance to have the Department of Highways to do more 

extensive remedies.  On motion of Commissioner Hevener, vote unanimous, they agreed to sign the 

letter and send to the Governor. 

 

 

Laura Brown, Seneca Rocks Regional Development Authority Director (SRRDA), said that Lingo had 

contacted her and informed her they were on track for the ECF and LED grant construction.   

 

 

Karen Pitsenbarger, County Administrator, informed the Commission that Mr. Newlin with Mid 

Atlantic Petroleum Services had emailed her that the fuel tank is estimated to be delivered the week of 

November 8. 



On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, an application and Resolution for the Records 

Management and Preservation Grant for personnel to do scanning and indexing in the County Clerk’s 

Office was signed. 

 

 

Scott Somerville discussed with the Commission regarding the wind turbines. He is concerned about 

recent possible agreements with the wind turbine companies.  Commissioner Hevener requested that the 

people who are relaying this information to Mr. Somerville, come in person to a meeting to talk about 

the issue.  Mr. Somerville reiterated that he desires the Commission to form a strategic planning 

commission for the County and that he is willing to help raise private funds to pay for any expenses that 

may evolve from forming this commission. 

 

Ms. Brown informed Mr. Somerville that the SRRDA recently voted to support a regional planning 

commission for Grant and Pendleton Counties.  Mr. Somerville inquired if a regional strategic plan 

would empower a local County Commission to enact an ordinance. 

 

Mr. Somerville informed the Commission that he would like them to make a decision at the next 

meeting as whether they will or will not form a planning commission. 

 

 

The following appointments of administrators, executors, etc., done by the clerk in vacation of the 

Commission, were this day presented to the Commission, approved on motion of Commissioner  

Bennett, and unanimously confirmed. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

The following settlements of accounts were this day presented to the Commission and approved on 

motion of Commissioner Bennett, and unanimously confirmed: 

 

 

Riley Rodgers & Bailey Rodgers, Co-Administrators of the Estate of Timothy Calvin Rodgers, 

deceased; Affidavit and Waiver of Final Settlement 

 



The Sheriff’s monthly financial statement for September 2023 was reviewed by the Commission. 

 

 

There were no exonerations. 

 

 

Chad Bowers, Sheriff, informed the Commission that will need to install an additional outlet in the 

hallway for the metal detector, which will be delivered around November 30.  Hedrick’s Electric will be 

able to install the outlet. 

 

Mr. Bowers had also looked into a salt spreader.  He mentioned that the estimated price for a good one 

would be around $2,300. 

 

He also presented his letter of retirement as Sheriff, effective December 3, 2023.  Commissioner 

Hevener said they appreciated his service and that he will be missed. 

  

 

Commissioner Hevener made a motion, vote unanimous to go into Executive Session at 9:55 a.m. for a 

personnel issue and land issue. The Commission adjourned out of Executive Session at 10:25 a.m.  No 

decisions were taken in Executive Session. 

  

On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the Commission approved to spend up to 

$125,000 of 911 funds to build a road, bury conduit, excavate for a pad and general site preparation for a 

potential tower site in Seneca Rocks. 

 

On motion of Commissioner Bennett, vote unanimous, the Commission approved to have Commissioner 

Hevener sign a lease with the Biby family upon approval of the lease from the prosecuting attorney for a 

potential tower site in Seneca Rocks. 

 

On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the Commission approved to have Jeffery 

Bowers to do the legal work and title search for the County regarding the potential tower site in Seneca 

Rocks. 

 

 

The Commissioners reviewed the September timesheets for County employees. 

 

 

On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the Commission approved to send a donation to 

the Fraternal Order of Police, Seneca Trail Lodge #104, for Christmas gifts for children. 

 

 

ORDERED THAT THE FOLLOWING ALLOWANCES BE MADE PAYABLE OUT OF: 

 

GENERAL COUNTY FUND:  Check Nos. 34371 – 34401  $64,515.67 

      Payroll – September 2023  $227,358.06 

       

COAL SEVERANCE FUND:  Check No. 200195   $16.37 

 

911 FUND:     Check Nos. 4065 – 40 69  $807.53 

 

HOME CONFINEMENT FUND:  Check No. 318 - 319   $499.00 

 

PARKS & RECREATION FUND:  Check No. 1395   $62.99 

 

PENDLETON CO COMM BLDG FUND: Check Nos. 1231 – 1232  $1,002.07 

 

 

 

ORDERED THAT COMMISSION DO ADJOURN ON MOTION OF COMMISSIONER BENNETT,  

VOTE UNANIMOUS, UNTIL TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 2023. 

 

 

 _______________________________ 

                                                                             President 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 

 


